NPG Negative Population Growth, Inc.

THE HIGH COST OF CHEAP IMMIGRATION DETENTIONS

The first in a three-part series. An NPG Forum Paper by Edwin S. Rubenstein

Illegal immigration has increased dramatically since February 2021, bringing the current estimate of illegal immigrants in the US to an estimated 14-15 million. NPG has invested significant resources to expose the problem for what it truly is – a horribly irresponsible system that simply ignores immigration laws and allows nearly everyone who desires to enter the United States to do so. What's worse, immigration officials are now creating new programs to make it even easier for more hopeful migrants to enter and remain in the US. Negative Population Growth calls for an end to illegal immigration, accomplished by first securing the border to prevent illegal entry and then by enforcing all laws to strongly discourage illegal presence.

As part of NPG's educational programs, we are now developing a series of Forum papers to explain how specific industries such as private prisons, agriculture, and hospitality *profit* from continued illegal immigration. Many readers will be shocked by the revelations within this series as so many reap millions upon millions in financial rewards because our border is so porous.

Our first entry to the new series is dedicated to the private prison system, first built in the 1980s when government-run prisons were at capacity and law enforcement was really cracking down hard on criminal activity. For a fee, these new prisons could help alleviate some of the government's burden by housing prisoners. Built by private firms, taxpayers were spared any financial burden, and in many rural areas they provided much-needed jobs and served as a boon to the economy. Seems like a win-win situation, until you get into the details...

Early in his term President Biden signed an executive order barring the Department of Justice from renewing existing contracts with private forprofit prisons. Activists and prison reform advocates hoped this action would signal the end of private prisons in America.

Boy, were they wrong. The private prison industry is too lucrative, too hungry for new markets, and too savvy at gaming the enormous US criminal justice system, to allow itself to perish.

With future access denied to their current cash cows (for-profit-prisons) owners shifted their focus to a different niche: immigrant detention centers.

The shift toward immigrant detentions, which is now estimated to be a \$3 billion industry, comes at a time when private prison companies have funneled big bucks to politicians who support border security and immigration enforcement that will increase the number of detained immigrants in Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) facilities.¹

Meanwhile, policies that could potentially reduce the number of detained or incarcerated aliens – **expedited deportations and a secure border wall, for example -** are ignored, if not actually discouraged, by private prison companies and their lobbyists.

IN THE BEGINNING...

Complaints about private prisons are not new. They go back to the advent of the prisons themselves in the 1980s. It was the Reagan era – a time when crime rates were exploding, prison systems were overwhelmed, and trust in government was plummeting.

It was the Golden Age of privatization.

Ronald Reagan saw government as an impediment to private sector prosperity. His administration promoted privatization – the use of for-profit companies to replace (allegedly) wasteful government activities – as a means of reducing the burden.

At the federal level Amtrak, the Postal Service, and Air Traffic Control were considered to be inefficient and therefore ripe for privatization.

At the state and local level, publicly run prisons and jails were prominent privatization candidates. The appetite for locking people up was not matched by a willingness to spend taxpayer money on new government run facilities. This gap gave rise to a for-profit prison industry. Private operators were ready to bear some of the burden facing publicly run facilities – for a fee, of course.

At federal and state levels they now operate in more than two dozen states, often in remote regions where jobs can be scarce. "It is not unusual in some states for big city crime to become a rural area's economic development."²

As of June 2022, more than 24,000 immigrants were being detained by ICE and Border Patrol. Unfortunately, these agencies lack sufficient space to house these detainees. Instead, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) – which Biden's ban does not extend to – contracts this responsibility to private companies.

As a result, 79% of detained immigrants are held in facilities that are privately owned or operated.³

The key take-away here? Private prisons are more profitable when illegal immigration numbers are high!

Inadequate medical services and other alleged human rights violations are well documented in forprofit immigrant detention centers. Some of the most egregious claims of abuse occurred at the Irwin County Detention Center in Ocilla, GA, which is owned by the private prison company LaSalle "...multiple detained Corporations. There, immigrant women reportedly underwent forced hysterectomies and other invasive and unnecessary gynecological surgeries."4

Nevertheless, Biden's immigrant detention policy continues to pour money into the hands of private prison companies by way of these inadequately run immigration detention facilities. While the government argues that private ownership allows for **"better flexibility in meeting fluctuating demand,"** the contracts are full of perverse incentives that make it hard to reduce immigrant detainees and often waste taxpayer dollars.

A 2021 Government Accountability Office report, for example, found that an inordinate share of ICE contracts guaranteed minimum payments, whereby facility operators are paid for a fixed number of beds regardless of use. This leads the agency to consistently overbuy beds, often paying for empty ones. "In fact, ICE reportedly spent \$20.6 million in May 2020 for over 12,000 unused beds per day, on average."⁵

WHO PROFITS FROM MIGRANT DETENTION IN THE US?

The Department of Homeland Security (DHS) operates the largest immigration detention system in the world, according to the National Immigrant Justice Center.⁶ Two corporations – **CoreCivic and GEO Group** – dominate the private detentions industry in the US

CoreCivic, founded in 1983 and formerly known as the Corrections Corporation of America, is the largest private prison corporation in the world.⁷ The company owns and operates more than 100 prisons and detention centers across the country. In addition, it was the first company to design, build, and operate an immigrant detention facility in the US.

GEO, the second largest private prison organization in the world, is a Florida-based company specializing in prisons, detentions, and mental health treatment.

In a November 2021 SEC filing, GEO reported its profits on ICE contracts fell by \$125 million due to Biden's executive order. However, **"record increases in migrant flows at the US border have acted as a tailwind" - more than making up for the profits lost**.⁸

In FY2021 GEO Group and CoreCivic grossed \$551 million and \$552 million, respectively, from ICE contracts alone. Contracts with ICE now make up a sizable portion of both company's annual revenue, constituting 36% for GEO group and 30% for CoreCivic.⁹

Private companies are frequently granted contracts to operate prison food and health services (often so poorly they result in major lawsuits).¹⁰

In addition, there are numerous small, "under the radar" privatizations – prison phone calls, for example – that enable private detention facilities to offload their costs directly onto incarcerated people and their families.¹¹

Creativity in pursuit of profits knows no limits. ICE recently started piloting **"Alternative to Detention"** programs that use electronic devices like GPS ankle bracelets to monitor and surveil immigrants without incarcerating them. Currently about 266,000 immigrant detainees are in such programs. More than 75% of these immigrants were monitored by a GEO Group subsidiary after the company signed a \$2.2 billion contract with DHS in 2020.¹²

US POLITICIANS INFLUENCE LEGISLATION ON BEHALF OF PRIVATE PRISON COMPANIES

Pablo Paez says it ain't so.

GEO's executive vice president of corporate relations insists his company does not "play a role in passing criminal justice or immigration laws," adding that GEO has "never advocated for or against criminal justice or immigration enforcement policies."¹³

Case closed? Not so fast.

A 2016 study by European-based researchers uncovered considerable links between for-profit prisons and state immigration policies. The research, published in the Central European Journal of International and Security Studies (CEJISS), focused on the state of Arizona.¹⁴

Arizona's Senate Bill 1070 was aimed at halting illegal immigration across AZ's border with Mexico. Passed in 2010, SB1070 (officially the **Support Our Law Enforcement and Safe Neighborhoods Act**) required local police to check the immigration status of any person they deemed to have a **"reasonable suspicion"** of being undocumented.

This was the heyday of Sherriff Joe Arpaio, the Maricopa County official who the US Department of Justice said "oversaw the worst pattern of racial profiling in US history."¹⁵

Thirty of the 36 co-sponsors of Arizona SB 1070 received political contributions from the private prison industry – including funding from GEO and CoreCivic.¹⁶

When SB 1070 was drafted, both GEO and CoreCivic were involved with the American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC), an organization that worked with private companies to draft legislation at the state level. Similar versions of the AZ bill were passed in 36 other states across the US, according to the European study.

A Supreme Court ruling in 2012 and a settlement in 2016 effectively gutted the AZ law, as well as the 36 state clones modeled after it.¹⁷ More recently, private prisons have gained leverage by donating to candidates on **both sides of the aisle.**

In the 2022 election cycle **Republican Senator Marco Rubio** (FL) was by far the top recipient, garnering more than \$62,000 of private prison money. In November 2021, Rubio was one of only five senators to sign a "Dear Colleague" letter saying they would not vote for a budget that did not adequately fund border security and the Border Patrol.

Among 2022 gubernatorial candidates, the largest recipient was **Georgia Governor Brian Kemp**. Kemp received \$18,000 from CoreCivic and \$7,000 from GEO Group.¹⁸

Cracking down on illegal immigration has long been a hallmark of Kemp's platform. In one of his 2018 campaign ads, Kemp stated he would **"round up criminal illegals,"** himself in his pickup truck. Kemp is one of 10 Republican governors who urged Biden to enact their 10-point immigration plan calling for more Border Patrol and ICE agents as well as the end of **"catch and release"** policies that permit immigrants to enter the country pending their immigration hearings.¹⁹

It's no coincidence that Georgia is also home to CoreCivic's Stewart Detention Center in Lumpkin County, the largest ICE detention center in the country. It houses more than 1,080 detainees per day, on average.

Reality check: Just 11% of private prison companies' campaign contributions went to Democrats last year. But there are some notable pro-detention Dems.

The most vocal Democratic defender was **Representative Henry Cuellar (D-TX)**, who won reelection after taking \$36,400 from the for-profit prison industry.²⁰ Cuellar praised GEO for playing "an **important role in maintaining our public safety**," adding that "without them, rapists, murderers, and other offenders would not be incarcerated."²¹ [No-spin Translation: GEO is one of the largest employers in Cueller's district, which includes three privately run ICE detention centers along a strip of highway known as "detention alley".] ²²

Representative Tim Ryan (D -Ohio) ranks second to Cuellar among House Democrats in raking in private prison cash, though he returned a \$2,500 check from CoreCivic during his 2018 campaign. The company operates the Northeast Ohio Correctional Center in Ryan's district.²³ Among Senate Democrats, **Montana's Jon Tester** has taken money from GEO Group and CoreCivic since 2016, while **New Mexico Senator Martin Heinrich** gave a CoreCivic contribution to charity.

Both Tester and Heinrich won their re-election campaigns in 2018 – an outcome deplored by progressive activists in their states.

CALIFORNIA TRIED – AND FAILED – TO BAN PRIVATE IMMIGRANT DETENTION

In this corner: The US Constitution - specifically the **Supremacy Clause** - that makes immigration policy a federal responsibility.

In that corner: California Attorney General Rob Bonta, the author of AB 32, a state law that blocks California from holding people in for-profit prisons and immigration detention facilities.²⁴

When AB 32 was enacted in 2019, California had 10 privately run facilities – with 11,000 beds. **GEO Group managed seven of them.**²⁵

Both GEO Group and the Trump Administration filed federal lawsuits challenging the law. In 2020 a district judge upheld the law, finding that it didn't interfere with the federal government since AB 32 regulated private prisons only.

But guess what: GEO Group and the federal government appealed the decision, and by a 2-to-1 margin, a three-judge Ninth Circuit panel reversed the lower court's ruling. Their reasoning: **"to comply with California law, ICE would have to cease its ongoing immigration detention operations in California and adopt an entirely new approach to the state."**²⁶

The Supremacy Clause strikes again!

The political implications are significant. California was the only state that would ban for-profit prisons *and* detention facilities.²⁷ **A similar New York law** is narrower, only banning for-profits from operating state prisons and local jails. In New Jersey, Democrat Governor Phil Murphy signed a bill **blocking public and private prisons from signing or renewing contracts with ICE** – but his law only applied to immigrants with civil immigration violations.²⁸

Private prison corporations will view the Ninth Circuit's decision as precedent to challenge other

states that want to block for-profit detention centers – a list that now includes Illinois, Maryland, and Washington state.²⁹

Nevertheless, the Biden Administration has lowered America's reliance on for-profit prisons to manage ICE detention beds. As of September 2022, there were about 25,000 detainees in ICE detention, down by more than 50% from 51,000 in September 2019.

And the use of **Alternative to Detention** programs, whereby illegal aliens are tracked by technology at home rather than behind bars in ICE detention centers, has skyrocketed. The program monitored 316,700 families and single individuals in September 2022, up from 83,186 in September 2019.³⁰

But let's not change the subject: While California can appeal the Ninth Circuit's decision to the Supreme Court, it is unlikely to prevail given the Court's conservative majority.

Bottom line: Privately run immigrant detention facilities will likely be a fact of life in the Golden State for the foreseeable future.

SUMMARY

Expand or die. This truism applies to any industry where many private firms compete for market share. The for-profit prison business is not any industry, however. Demand for its services is not driven by growth in personal income or market prices. Public policies are the major determinant of a private prison company's revenues, profits, and employment.

The prison industry spends millions lobbying politicians and government agencies that are responsible for immigration policy. Senators and Representatives, Democrat and Republican, along with the Department of Homeland Security – the agency that oversees ICE – they're all approached. The larger corporations – GEO Group and CoreCivic – report lobbying ICE also.

Investors in these companies, which are traded on the New York Stock Exchange, have a financial interest in keeping their prison cells filled – even when the per detainee cost to taxpayers exceeds those of government-run facilities.

The opportunities for graft and corruption are endless.

Page 5

NOTES:

- 1. Dario McCarty, *Private prison industry shifts focus to immigrant detention centers, funding immigration hawks*, opensecrets.org, June 21, 2022.
- 2. Clyde Haberman, For Private Prisons, Detaining Immigrants Is Big Business, New York Times, October 1, 2018.
- 3. McCarty, op.cit.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Lauren-Brooke Eisen, *California's Attempt to Ban Private Immigration Detention Hits a Snag*, brennancanter.org, October 13, 2022.
- 6. Dana Nickel, *Who Profits From Migrant Detention in the US?*, theglobalpost.com, August 22, 2019.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. McCarty, op.cit.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, *Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2023*, prisonpolicy.org, March 14, 2023.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Nickel, op.cit.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Joe_Arpaio

- 16. Nickel, op.cit.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. McCarty, op.cit.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. Madison Pauly, *Private Prison Companies Poured Record Cash Into the Election*. Mother Jones, November 2018.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Steve Horn, Under Pressure, Some Politicians Return Private Prison Campaign Cash, prisonlegalnews.org, February 5, 2019.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Eisen, op.cit.
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. McCarty, op.cit.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Eisen, op.cit.

Ω^{-}

Edwin S. Rubenstein, president of ESR Research, is an experienced business researcher, financial analyst, and economics journalist. He has written extensively on federal tax policy, government waste, the Reagan legacy, and – most recently – on immigration. He is the author of two books: The Right Data (1994) and From the Empire State to the Vampire State: New York in a Downward Transition (with Herbert London, 1994). His essays on public policy have appeared in The Wall Street Journal, The New York Times, Harvard Business Review, Investor's Business Daily, Newsday, and National Review. His TV appearances include Firing Line, Bill Moyers, McNeil-Lehr, CNBC, and Debates-Debates. Mr. Rubenstein has a B.A. from Johns Hopkins and a graduate degree in economics from Columbia University.

NOTE: The views expressed in this article are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of NPG, Inc.



Alexandria, VA 22314 Negative Population Growth, Inc. 2861 Duke Street, Suite 36 Alexandria, VA 22314

SIGN UP TODAY AT WWW.NPG.ORG

TO RECEIVE NPG COMMENTARY ONLINE!

Phone: (703) 370-9510 Fax: (703) 370-9514 Email: **npg@npg.org**

Board of Directors

June Bauernschmidt, *Chairman* Josephine Lobretto, *Secretary/Treasurer* Frances Ferrara Sharon Marks Diane Saco

NPG Executive Office Craig Lewis, Executive Director

© 2024, Negative Population Growth, Inc. Permission to reprint is granted in advance. Please acknowledge source and notify NPG. All NPG publications are available online at www.NPG.org.